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OPINION  AND ORDER

Respondent No. 2, Second Injury Fund, appeals an

administrative law judge’s opinion filed September 1, 2004. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant had a

permanent physical impairment in the amount of 13% to the

body as a whole.  The administrative law judge found that
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the claimant had sustained a loss in wage-earning capacity

in the amount of 65%.  The administrative law judge found

that Respondent No. 2 was liable for the claimant’s wage-

loss disability.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission affirms as modified the opinion of the

administrative law judge.  The Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved that the compensable injury was the

major cause of his impairment and disability, and that the

claimant’s anatomical impairment was supported by objective

and measurable physical findings.  We find that the claimant

proved he was entitled to wage-loss disability of 40% in

addition to his anatomical impairment, and that the Second

Injury Fund is liable for the claimant’s wage-loss

disability.    

I.  HISTORY

Curtis Davenport, age 43 (1-29-61), testified that he

had graduated from high school and had taken two years of

business-related courses in college.  Mr. Davenport

testified that he had taken “a few correspondence courses

and then I had training associated with volunteer in the

Greene County Rescue Squad.”  However, the claimant
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testified that he had primarily performed “mechanic work.  I

learned at an early age I wanted to be a mechanic.”  

The claimant complained of right knee pain after skiing

in July 1980.  The claimant underwent an arthroscopy after

being diagnosed with “torn medial collateral ligament.”  In

September 1980, a physician stated that the claimant “will

have 5% permanent physical impairment as a result of his

knee injury.”    

The claimant complained of pain in his left knee and

right ankle in June 1990.

It was noted in February 1991, “Mr. Davenport was

working on a truck tire which fell on his leg on 2/14/91.” 

The claimant underwent an arthroscopy of the left knee in

March 1991.  The record indicates that the claimant re-

injured his right knee in June 1991, and he complained of an

injury to his left shoulder and elbow in May 1992.

The claimant underwent an arthroscopy of the right

shoulder on September 14, 1995.

On June 21, 1996, the claimant reported having back

pain after bending over at work the previous April.  The

impression of Dr. A. Roy Tyrer, Jr. was “Herniated lower
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lumbar intervertebral disc, right, suspect L4.”  Dr. Tyrer

reported on July 2, 1996:

This young man, 35 years of age, strained his back
at work on April 22, 1996.  This was followed by 
pain in the back extending into the right hip
and leg.  Lumbar myelogram study done June 25, 
1996, showed the patient to have a large herniated
L5 intervertebral disk, right.  He presently was
admitted for surgery.

Surgery was carried out on July 2, 1996, at which 
time a prominently herniated L5 intervertebral 
disk was removed from the right.  No problems
were encountered.  Good disk removal was felt 
accomplished with good decompression of the right 
S1 nerve root....

Dr. Tyrer’s final diagnosis was “1.  Herniated lumbar 5

intervertebral disk, right.”    

The claimant underwent an “excision of exotosis, left

tibia” on August 8, 1996.  

Dr. Tyrer reported on December 16, 1996:

It has now been 5 ½ months since this patient 
underwent surgery for a right herniated L5 
intervertebral disc.  He has had a very good post-
operative course with good relief of his back and 
right leg symptoms.  He has been back working for 
about four months but still finds it somewhat 
difficult to bend over for some length of time 
doing mechanics work.  He recently had some work
hardening training but due to family circumstances
was unable to fully complete the program.  He 
states that he has been doing exercises at home 
and plans to continue them.
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The patient’s present examination is very 
satisfactory.  He stands erect and shows good 
trunk bending, reaching to the ankles without 
difficulty.  He squats well and is able to resume 
an erect posture easily.  Strength and sensation 
in the legs is normal.  Knee jerks are active and 
equal.  Ankle reflex is bilaterally present but is
hypoactive on the right compared to the left.  

I feel this man has at this time reached 
essentially maximum medical improvement.  I do not
think any further treatment or neurosurgical 
follow up is needed.  I told him I would be glad 
to see him further anytime.  By virtue of his 
lumbar disc surgery, he has an 8% permanent 
partial physical impairment considering the body 
as a whole based on the AMA Guides to the  
Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th edition).  

On December 15, 1997, the claimant underwent a

“Bosworth procedure” to the right elbow after being

diagnosed with lateral epicondylitis. 

The claimant reported to Dr. Tyrer on July 27, 1998,

“This auto mechanic, 37 years of age, states that about

three months ago he was leaning over a car removing parts

when he noted a catch and discomfort in his back.”  Dr.

Tyrer’s impression was “1.  Lumbar strain.  2.  Post-

operative status lumbar disc surgery, remote.”  Dr. Tyrer

reported on August 3, 1998, “The patient had an MRI of the

lumbar spine August 3, 1998, at Arkansas Methodist Hospital

in Paragould which shows strong suspicion of a recurrent L5
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disc herniation on the right.”  The opinion following a

subsequent lumbar myelogram was “1.  L5/S1 HNP on the right

with extruded fragment superiorly.”  Dr. Tyrer arranged a

neurosurgical consult for the claimant, and reported on

August 31, 1998, “Patient underwent lumbar disc surgery by

Dr. Rodney Olinger for a recurrent herniated L5 disc, right,

performed about 8 days ago.  The patient has experienced

excellent relief of his right leg pain.”       

The claimant testified that following the second injury

and back surgery, “I had to start really cutting back on the

type of bending over under the hood of cars...I had to start

culling jobs because I was unable to bend over under the

hood....I wore a back brace the majority of the time.”  

According to a pre-hearing order filed with the

Commission, the parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his back on September 14,

2001.  The claimant testified that while lifting an engine

part, “I picked it up to sit it over in front of the truck

and I had pain in my back and worked its way back down into

my leg and hip again.”    

Dr. Barry D. Hendrix interpreted an x-ray of the lumbar

spine on September 17, 2001: “Loss of disc space height is
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present at the L5-S1 interspace.  No other dislocation is

noted.  Straightening of the lordotic curve is noted.”  The

impression of Dr. Hendrix was “1.  Loss of disc space height

at L5-S1.  2.  Metallic fragment in the right upper

quadrant.”    

An MRI of the lumbar spine was taken on September 17,

2001:

Sagittal T1 inversion recovery and T2 weighted 
imaging was obtained with transaxial pre and post 
contrast T1 weighted imaging.  Post contrast 
sagittal T1 weighted imaging was obtained and this
study is compared with a 1998 exam.  

This 40 year old has low back pain and he has had 
previous surgery.  He hurt himself bending and 
lifting on Friday.

Intervertebral disc narrowing at L5-S1 is 
identified and no abnormal signal is identified in
the vertebral bodies or conus medullaris.  
Decreased disc signal at L4-5 appears mild and at 
L5-S1 dessication is more diffuse.  Post op change
at the L5-S1 level on the right is identified.  
Facet joint hypertrophy ad (sic) degenerative 
change is seen at the lower three levels.  

OPINION: Post operative change with disc 
desiccation as described.  No spinal stenosis or 
disc herniation or nerve root displacement
identified.      

The impression of Dr. Hendrix on October 10, 2001 was

“back strain.”  
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Dr. Gregory F. Ricca provided a neurosurgical

consultation on December 4, 2001:

Mr. Davenport is a 40-year-old gentleman who is 
status post lumbar disk surgery at L5-S1 left in 
1996 and again in 1998 with good results each time
who developed low back pain after working under 
the hood of a vehicle on 9/14/01.  He has had 
continued low back pain ever since....

I reviewed the MRI of the L-spine done at AMH on 
9/17/01 which shows postoperative changes at L5-S1
on the right as well as prominent degenerative
disk disease at L5-S1 with loss of water content 
and decreased disk space height.  There is also 
mild degenerative disk disease at L4-5.  There is 
no neural compression.  

Dr. Ricca’s impression was “1.  Low back pain.  2. 

Degenerative disk disease at L5-S1.  3.  Mild degenerative

disk disease at L4-5.  4.  Status post discectomy at L4-S1

right x2.  5.  No neural compression.”  Dr. Ricca stated, “I

suspect that Mr. Davenport is experiencing discogenic low

back pain related to the L5-S1 disk....He has exhausted most

reasonable non-surgical measures.  After a long discussion

we have agreed to try epidural blocks.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Ricca on March 21,

2002:

He tried radiofrequency neurolysis by Dr. Savu, 
which did not provide him with relief.  He 
ultimately had diskography, which shows marked 
degenerative disk changes at L4-5 and L5-S1 with 
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loss of disk space height at L4-5.  There is 
extravasation of contrast both of these levels 
worse at L4-5.  The patient had concordant 
reproduction of his pain 8-9/10 at L4-5.  He did 
not have reproduction of his pain at L5-S1.  

I spent about a half hour or more with this 
patient and his wife and reviewed the above as 
well as the options including interbody fusion, 
stabilization of L4-5 vs. interbody fusion and 
stabilization at L4-5 and L5-S1 vs. experimental
artificial disk....   

On May 23, 2002, Dr. Ricca performed a “Bilateral

discectomy lumbar 4-5 and bilateral discectomy lumbar 5-

sacral 1 with posterior lumbar interbody fusion lumbar 4-5

and posterior lumbar interbody fusion lumbar 5-sacral 1

using structural allograft and morselized locally harvested

autograft with pedicle screw fixation L4 through sacral 1

and instillation of 0.5 mg of intrathecal Duramorph.  The

discectomy at L5-S1 on the right was a re-exploration.”  

Dr. Ricca discharged the claimant on May 27, 2002 with

a Final Diagnosis of “Discogenic low back pain at L4-5 and

L5-S1 with instability at L4-5 and L5-S1.”  

Dr. Ricca noted on July 22, 2002, “He feels pretty good

overall, other than normal post-surgical pain.  His

preoperative pain is gone.”  The claimant continued to

follow up with Dr. Ricca.  
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Dr. Ricca reported on October 15, 2002:

I had the opportunity to see Mr. Davenport for 
follow-up of interbody fusions and instrumentation
at L4-S1....He reports he is doing better and 
physical therapy has helped.  He still has pain in
the left side of his low back and occasionally 
into the left lower extremity.  He has not worked 
since September ‘01.

On examination, he looks quite good overall.  He 
ambulates well.  He appears to be asymptomatic.

Mr. Davenport reports that in addition to the 
problems in his low back, he has problems with his
shoulders and knees.  He also showed me a note 
from his insurance company that said he would not 
cover him if he continued to engage in strenuous 
work or any work that required repetitive bending,
twisting, or straining.  He also should not engage
in work that would require him to stand and 
ambulate on concrete without rest.  

He asked about an impairment rating and asked me 
to consider his shoulders, knees, and all his 
other problems.  I explained to him that I could 
not do this but I could refer to the AMA 
guidelines 5th Edition table 15-7 on page 404,
subpart IV, parts D & E, he realizes a 14% partial
impairment of the whole (10% for the first level, 
1% for the additional level, 2% for the second 
operation, and 1% for the third operation.)  

I will see Mr. Davenport on a prn basis.  I have 
nothing further to offer him. 

 
The parties stipulated that Respondent No. 1 paid

permanent partial disability “to correspond with a permanent

physical impairment in the amount of 14% to the body as a

whole.”
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The claimant testified that following Dr. Ricca’s

surgery, “I was very limited on my bending over.  Really was

never able to go back to working on cars and making a

living....I get this sensation when my back gives out, it’s

from the waist up, I almost feel like a rag doll sometimes

and I have to find somewhere to sit down.”  The claimant

testified that he tried to resume his wrecker business, but

was physically unable to do so.  

The parties deposed Dr. Ricca on October 6, 2003.  Dr.

Ricca’s testimony indicated that he had observed “muscle

spasms” upon physically examining the claimant.  Dr. Ricca

testified, “He clearly had muscle spasms on his exam when I

saw him.”  Dr. Ricca testified with regard to his

interpretation of the claimant’s MRI:

A.  It showed that he had post-operative changes 
at L5-S1 on the right, meaning he had previous 
surgery there.  You could see some scar tissue,
some bone removed.  He also had significant 
degenerative disc disease at that level with loss 
of water content and loss of disc space height.  
And I also found some degenerative changes or 
degenerative disc disease between the 4th and 5th 
bones.  I did not see a disc rupture.  I did not 
see any neurocompression....

Q.  And after you did those tests, what 
impressions did you come up with as far as what 
was wrong with Mr. Davenport at this time?
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A.  I had five impressions.  The first is that the
patient is suffering from low back pain.  The 
second is that the patient had degeneration of the
disc between lumbar five and sacral one.  The 
third is that the patient also had degeneration of
the disc between lumbar four and lumbar five.  The
fourth is that the patient’s status-post 
discectomy at L5, S1 on the right times two. The 
notes says at L4-5.  That is a typo....And then 
the fifth is that I did not see any 
neurocompression.  

Q.  This degenerative disc disease that you saw at
L5, S1 and L4 of 5, in your opinion, was it there 
and in place prior to September 14th of ‘01?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Now, what was the purpose of your surgery that
you performed?

A.  To fuse the last two interspaces, meaning 
lumbar four, five and lumbar five sacral.  We 
wanted to fuse them together....

Q.  Okay, he has answered our discovery requests, 
and apparently he is working at a construction 
company, but anyway, in the third paragraph of
your report, you mentioned some potential 
limitations on his activities, is that correct?

A.  Yes....He should avoid any strenuous back work
or any work that would require repetitive bending,
twisting or straining.  He also should not engage
in work that would require him to stand and 
ambulate on concrete without rest.

Q.  Okay, and so if he has found work within those
types of limitations that would be okay with you?

A.  Yes.      

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Ricca:
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Q.  Assuming hypothetically again that Mr. 
Davenport was functioning normally until the 
injury on September 14th of 2001, is it more 
likely than not, to a reasonable degree of medical
probability, that this injury of September 14, 
2001, aggravated his pre-existing degenerative 
changes?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And based on the objective evidence of muscle 
spasm, the positive discogram and the evidence of 
degenerative changes in his spine, do you have an 
opinion that the major cause of the acute 
condition presented to you by Mr. Davenport when 
you first saw him was from the injury that 
occurred on September 14 of 2001?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And are the diagnostic testing of the 
discogram, the evidence of the muscle spasm, the 
presence of degenerative changes that were not
significantly limiting before the injury, do those
represent objective medical findings to support 
the need of the fusion, the fusion surgeries that
Mr. Davenport had?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Okay, and back and forth, and again, you did 
your best job to come up with what you felt like 
would be the appropriate impairment rating for the
two fusion surgeries that you performed on Mr. 
Davenport, is that correct?

A.  Yes, two fusions and one surgery.  

Gay Signoff, a vocational specialist with

Rehabilitation Management, Inc., began corresponding with

the claimant and the other parties of record on February 26,
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2004.  Ms. Signoff informed the claimant that she had found

a number of job prospects, including work in delivery

driving, sales, substitute teaching, and security.  Ms.

Signoff provided two follow-up progress reports, which

essentially indicated that the claimant was communicative,

cooperative, and motivated to find work.      

  A pre-hearing order was filed on April 6, 2004.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that he sustained a

compensable injury on September 14, 2001.  The claimant

contended that he underwent surgery from Dr. Ricca as a

result of the compensable injury, and that he was entitled

to wage-loss disability.  

Respondent No. 1 stipulated that the claimant suffered

a compensable injury to his low back on or about September

14, 2001, and that temporary total disability, medical

benefits, and permanent impairment were paid.  Respondent

No. 1 contended that the Second Injury Fund was liable for

any wage-loss disability.  

Respondent No. 2, Second Injury Fund, contended that

the claimant was “not entitled to any degree of permanent

anatomical impairment or wage loss disability as a result of

his September 14, 2001 work injury.  The medical reports and
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Dr. Ricca’s testimony show that there were no objective and

measurable findings of physical injury resulting from the

September 14, 2001 work incident.  The surgery done by Dr.

Ricca on May 23, 2002 was done to correct the pre-existing

spinal condition.”  

Hearing before the Commission was held on June 4, 2004. 

At that time, counsel for Respondent No. 2 contended that

“if there was an injury, it was only a temporary injury in

the form of a strain.”  Respondent No. 2 contended that

there were “no objective and measurable physical findings of

injuries on which to base any anatomical impairment for this

alleged last injury of, whatever date it was in 2001,

September 14 of 2001.”  

The administrative law judge found, in pertinent part:

7.  The claimant has a permanent physical 
impairment in the amount of 13% to the body as a 
whole.

8.  When the claimant’s age, education, work 
experience and other matters reasonably expected 
to affect his earning capacity are considered, he 
has suffered a loss of earning capacity or wage 
loss in the amount of 65% in addition to the 
anatomical impairment.

9.  The claimant’s current disability is the 
product of the combination of his prior permanent 
partial disability and impairment with the 
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September 14, 2001, compensable injury, and for 
which Respondent No. 2 is liable, pursuant to
Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-525(b).    

Respondent No. 2, Second Injury Fund, appeals to the

Full Commission. 

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002) defines

“compensable injury”:

(i) An accidental injury causing internal physical
harm to the body or accidental injury to 
prosthetic appliances, including eyeglasses, 
contact lenses, or hearing aids, arising out of 
and in the course of employment and which requires
medical services or results in disability or 
death.  An injury is “accidental” only if it is 
caused by a specific incident and is identifiable 
by time and place of occurrence.

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those findings

which cannot come under the voluntary control of the

patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16).  The claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i).

Respondent No. 2 argues in the present matter, “the

preponderance of the evidence requires a finding that the
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claimant failed to prove he suffered any objective and

measurable findings of physical injury as a result of the

September 14, 2001 incident.”  The preponderance of evidence

does not support Respondent No. 2's argument.  It was

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his back on September 14, 2001.  An x-ray of the

claimant’s lumbar spine taken on September 17, 2001 revealed

“straightening of the lordotic curve.”  Straightening of the

lordotic curve can constitute an objective medical finding. 

Estridge v. Waste Management, 343 Ark. 276, 33 S.W.3d 167

(2000).  In addition, Dr. Ricca testified that the claimant

“clearly had muscle spasms on his exam when I saw him.” 

Reports of muscle spasms can also constitute objective

medical findings.  Continental Express, Inc. v. Freeman, 66

Ark. App. 102, 989 S.W.2d 538 (1999).  

Therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained

a “compensable injury” as defined by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i).  That is, the claimant proved that he

sustained an accidental injury on September 14, 2001, which

injury arose out of and in the course of the claimant’s

employment, and which required medical services and resulted
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in disability.  The claimant also established the

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings, pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(D).    

B.  Anatomical Impairment

An injured worker must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to an award for a permanent

physical impairment.  Weber v. Best Western of Arkadelphia,

Workers’ Compensation Commission F100472 (Nov. 20, 2003). 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(a) provides that

“Permanent benefits shall be paid only upon a determination

that the compensable injury was the major cause of the

disability or impairment.”  “Major cause” means more than

fifty percent (50%) of the cause, and a finding of major

cause shall be established according to the preponderance of

the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14).  

Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(g), the Commission

has adopted the Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment (4th ed. 1993) published by the American Medical

Association.  Any determination of the existence or extent

of physical impairment shall be supported by objective and
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measurable physical or mental findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-704(c)(1).  

In the present matter, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his lower back on September 14, 2001. 

Dr. Ricca eventually performed discectomies with fusion on

the claimant’s lumbar spine at L4-5 and L5-S1.  Following

the claimant’s compensable injury and resulting surgery, Dr.

Ricca noted that the claimant had suffered from “discogenic”

low back pain.  Dr. Ricca assigned a 14% “partial impairment

of the whole” in October 2002.  The parties stipulated that

Respondent No. 1 paid permanent partial disability “to

correspond with a permanent physical impairment in the

amount of 14% to the body as a whole.”  Dr. Ricca relied on

the 5th Edition of the American Medical Association Guides

in assessing the claimant’s permanent anatomical impairment. 

However, Dr. Ricca at deposition analyzed the claimant’s

anatomical impairment based on the proper Guides, the 4th

Edition.  Dr. Ricca continued to assign a 14% anatomical

impairment rating based on the 4th Edition, which rating Dr.

Ricca described as “reasonable and appropriate based on

these guidelines.”  
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The administrative law judge found that the claimant

“has a permanent physical impairment in the amount of 13% to

the body as a whole.”  The administrative law judge also

determined in his opinion that the claimant “has suffered a

residual anatomical impairment of between 13 and 14% to the

body as a whole.”  The Full Commission again notes that

Respondent No. 1 paid permanent partial disability to

correspond with a 14% anatomical impairment rating.” 

Respondent No. 2 does not argue that a 13% or 14% anatomical

impairment rating is improper based on the Guides. 

Respondent No. 2 instead states, “The claimant failed to

prove entitlement to any degree of permanent benefits. 

There is simply no evidence of any permanent change in the

claimant’s physical condition that did not already exist

prior to the September 14, 2001 incident.”  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

was entitled to the 14% anatomical impairment rating

accepted and paid by Respondent No. 1.  We find that the

claimant’s September 14, 2001 compensable injury aggravated

a pre-existing degenerative condition, which aggravation led

to the discectomy and fusion performed by Dr. Ricca.  The

Full Commission finds that the compensable aggravation was
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the major cause of the claimant’s anatomical impairment. 

See, Pollard v. Meridian Aggregates, CA 04-218 (Ark. App. 9-

29-04).  We find that the 14% physical impairment rating

assigned by Dr. Ricca was proper in accordance with the

Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed.

1993), and that the claimant’s physical impairment was

supported by objective and measurable physical findings.  

C.  Wage Loss

In considering claims for permanent partial disability

benefits in excess of the employee’s percentage of permanent

physical impairment, the Commission may take into account,

in addition to the percentage of permanent physical

impairment, such factors as the employee’s age, education,

work experience, and any other matters reasonably expected

to affect his future earning capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-522(b)(1).  

In the present matter, the claimant is only age 43.  He

is a high school graduate who has completed some college

work, correspondence courses, and volunteer rescue training. 

Dr. Ricca performed low-back surgery following the

claimant’s compensable injury, and Dr. Ricca subsequently

assigned a 14% anatomical impairment rating.  The claimant
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testified that he was physically unable to return to his

primary work as a mechanic following the compensable injury,

surgery, and resulting anatomical impairment.  Dr. Ricca

testified that the claimant “should avoid any strenuous back

work or any work that would require repetitive bending,

twisting or straining.  He also should not engage in work

that would require him to stand and ambulate on concrete

without rest.”  However, Dr. Ricca also testified that the

claimant was physically able to return to restricted work

duties.  The Full Commission notes that the claimant

cooperated with Ms. Signoff, the assigned vocational

specialist.  Nevertheless, the claimant also admitted that

he did not follow up on all of the job leads provided him by

Ms. Signoff.  In considering the claimant’s young age,

education, and work experience, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant sustained wage loss disability in the

amount of 40% in excess of his permanent physical

impairment.  The Full Commission finds that the compensable

injury was the major cause of the claimant’s disability.    

D.  Second Injury Fund liability

Finally, liability of the Second Injury Fund comes into

question only after three hurdles have been overcome. 



Davenport - F206220 23

First, the employee must have suffered a compensable injury

at his present place of employment.  Second, prior to that

injury the employee must have had a permanent partial

disability or impairment.  Third, the disability or

impairment must have combined with the recent compensable

injury to produce the current disability status.  Mid-State

Constr. Co. v. Second Injury Fund, 295 Ark. 1, 746 S.W.2d

539 (1988).  

Neither party on appeal discusses whether the Second

Injury Fund is liable pursuant to Mid-State Constr. Co.,

supra.  The Full Commission notes that the claimant suffered

a compensable injury with the respondent-employer on

September 14, 2001.  Prior to the claimant’s compensable

injury, the claimant underwent low back surgery and was

assigned a permanent partial impairment rating in 1996.  The

claimant underwent another low back surgery in 1998, but the

record does not show he received an additional impairment

rating.  The claimant’s testimony indicated that he had been

able to return to work after the first two back surgeries. 

Following the third surgery, performed by Dr. Ricca in 2002,

the claimant was unable to return to his work as a mechanic. 

The claimant testified that his back “gives out” to the
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extent “I almost feel like a rag doll sometimes and I have

to find somewhere to sit down.”  The preponderance of

evidence before the Commission demonstrates that the

claimant’s prior impairment combined with the recent

compensable injury to produce the claimant’s current

disability status.  The Second Injury Fund is therefore

liable for wage-loss disability pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-525.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained a 14%

anatomical impairment as a result of the claimant’s

September 14, 2001 compensable injury.  The compensable

injury was the major cause of the claimant’s anatomical

impairment, the 14% rating conformed with the Guides, 4th

Ed., as interpreted by Dr. Ricca, and the claimant’s

physical impairment was based on objective and measurable

physical findings.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 40%

in addition to the claimant’s anatomical impairment.  The

compensable injury was the major cause of the claimant’s

wage-loss disability.  The preponderance of evidence

demonstrates that Respondent No. 2, Second Injury Fund, is
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liable for the claimant’s 40% wage-loss disability.  The

Full Commission therefore affirms as modified the opinion of

the administrative law judge.  The claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a fee for legal services pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing in part on

appeal, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional

fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).     

IT IS SO ORDERED.       

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Turner concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I concur with the Majority’s finding that the

claimant sustained a compensable aggravation of his

preexisting condition, and this aggravation resulted in

permanent physical impairment to his body as a whole.  I

also concur in the finding that the claimant sustained wage
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loss disability and that the Second Injury Fund is liable

for providing benefits based upon the claimant’s loss of

earning ability.  However, for the reasons set out below, I

respectfully dissent from the Majority’s reduction of the

claimant’s wage loss disability from 65%, which was awarded

by the Administrative Law Judge, to 40%.

The claimant, who was in his middle 40's at the

time of the hearing, had been involved in the mechanical

repair of automobiles and trucks since his teenage years. 

For over 20 years prior to his injury, he had been employed

his family’s business  either as a mechanic, tow truck

operator, or fixing and repairing used cars for sale. 

However, during the course of his employment, the claimant

suffered numerous injuries to various parts of his body.  As

a result of the impairment he sustained in these injuries,

most significantly that following his compensable injury in

September 2001, his ability to continue in this employment

was severely restricted.  After his father’s death in 2001,

the family business essentially deteriorated to nothing

because of the claimant’s inability to function as an auto

mechanic and tow truck operator.  
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As outlined above, the claimant’s treating

physician, Dr. Gregory Ricca, a Jonesboro neurosurgeon,

opined that the claimant had sustained 14% anatomical

impairment and that he should avoid any strenuous “back

work” or any work that required repetitive bending,

twisting, or strain.  The doctor also stated that the

claimant should not engage in work that would require him to

stand or ambulate on concrete without rest. (See Dr. Ricca’s

office note of October 15, 20002).

The claimant testified that he was no longer

physically able to perform the type of work necessary to

keep the family business in operation.  Specifically, the

claimant was no longer able to bend over motors for long

hours nor could he remain standing on concrete floors while

doing necessary repairs.  Likewise, he could no longer crawl

under vehicles or carry out the heavy lifting sometimes

required both in repairing engines and operating tow trucks. 

The claimant also testified extensively about his

attempts to obtain alternate employment.  He sent out many

resumes and job applications and participated in multiple

job interviews.  However, none of the potential employers

were willing to hire him. The claimant also testified as to
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his attempts to remain self-employed by working on

automobile air conditioners or renting out the family

property to some other business which, in addition to

producing rent, might permit him to be employed as a

salesman or in some other capacity.

The claimant has even gone so far as to attempt to

capitalize on his experience as a volunteer with the Green

County Search and Rescue Team and convince local government

employees to create a position for him as coordinator for

the volunteer units.  However, as of the date of hearing,

none of these efforts have been successful in returning the

claimant to gainful employment.

At the hearing, Respondent No. 2's attorney

questioned the claimant extensively about the possibility of

him returning to college so that he could obtain a job in

management.  While the claimant obviously could carry out

the duties of a supervisory position, it is not realistic to

expect that he could fill those types of positions at the

present time.  His education beyond high school includes

only a few hours of college credits.  To obtain a degree

sufficient to qualify him for some type of management

position would take several years, at best.  Clearly, this
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is not an answer to the claimant’s immediate wage loss

needs.

I believe that the Administrative Law Judge

correctly assessed the claimant’s functional disability in

awarding him a 65% impairment to the body as a whole in

addition to his anatomical impairment.  I find the claimant

to be a very credible witness and one who has done

everything in his power to return himself to gainful

employment.  Clearly, this claimant is not a malinger,

slacker, or someone with the “disability” mind set. This

claimant is attempting to return himself to the workforce

using the transferrable job skills he possesses.  In my

opinion, this claimant is entitled to, at least, the 65%

wage loss disability award made by the Administrative Law

Judge.

For the reasons set out above, I dissent from the

Majority’s reduction of the claimant’s wage loss disability.

______________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner


